
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

TENANTS’ FORUM

Meeting held – 9th October 2014
Present:
Councillors Steve Bellamy (Chair), Jenny Henson and Ellie Manns 
Tenant Representatives:
Brian Kimpton 

(Counties)


Sandra Nash 

(Counties)

Trevor Nash 

(Counties)

Josephine Copson
(Alfred Street)

Hayley Fountain 

(Broughton)
Susan Milne

(Naseby Road)
Martyn Lund 

(Highfield Road)

Moira Brown

(Highfield Road)
Karen Wesley 

(Highfield Road)
Chris Wesley
Also Present:
John Conway (Head of Housing)

Leona Mantle (Housing)

Darren Ibell (Housing)

Leone Reed (Housing)

Geraldine Whitmore (Housing)

Maria Keane (Housing)

Shelley Hallen (Housing)

Pearl Nathaniel (Finance)

David Pope (Committee Administrator)
14.TF.31
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Maggie Don. Apologies were also received from Linda Nash (Housing) Jim French, Mick Springthorpe and Brent Woodford.
14.TF.32
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None

14.TF.33
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting held on 11th September 2014 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

14.TF.34
MATTERS ARISING

13.TF.132 – Highfield Road Estate Open House Event
It was noted that the next open day would be taking place on Saturday 11th October at the main offices. Forum members wishing to be involved were welcomed to attend.
14.TF.35
MATTERS RAISED BY TENANTS’ FORUM REPRESENTATIVES
Leona Mantle noted that an issue raised by Stephen Panther at the previous meeting regarding security doors at Holyoake Court, Sackville Street had been resolved. 
Moira Brown, representing Highfield Road advised the meeting that the trade button still opened security doors at her block until 4pm. Leona advised that this issue would be taken on board and resolved 
14.TF.36 
TENANCY SUPPORT AND LIFEPLAN
Leone Reed, LifePlan Advisor and Geraldine Whitmore, Tenancy Support Advisor attended the meeting and gave a presentation on the topic of Tenancy Support and the LifePlan scheme.
Leone advised the meeting that LifePlan aimed to provide personalised one-to-one support to housing customers, both KBC tenants and housing association tenants. The support enabled customers to fully engage with existing employment, training and education services. Methods of support included motivational one-to-ones, job searches, supported visits to partner agencies, interview techniques and CV writing.

The forum heard that “Move On Move In” tenancy training had launched in 2006, with 18 courses held and 146 young people completing a course to date. In October 2013 the training had been altered to make it more inclusive and diverse. Since that date, 70 customers had attended various sessions including:- 

· Dementia Friends Information session

· First Aid

· Fire Safety in the Home

· Back to Work

· Money and Budgeting

· Princes Trust Budgeting

· Practical Housing Units
Practical Housing Units (PHU) focusing on the basic skills, knowledge and understanding of sustaining a tenancy, offered customers Level 1 Qualifications equivalent to a GCSE. The meeting heard that KBC worked alongside the Amber Foundation in order to assist customers in undertaking these qualifications. The PHU’s had proved to be very popular, with the following six units available:

·  Maintaining a Tenancy  Underpinning  Knowledge

·  Maintaining a Tenancy with Support

·  Planning for Education, Training and Employment

·  Budgeting & Debt Management 

·  Managing Receipt of Social Benefits 

·  Managing Utility Accounts 

The forum was provided with information regarding the Tenancy Training Flats and Rough Sleepers House Pilot Project which had commenced in 2012, utilising four empty flats owned by Home Housing Association and one privately rented property leased to KBC. Customers involved in the project had engaged with the Tenancy Support Team, LifePlan and Tenancy Training. The project had completed in March 2014, with nine customers successfully moved on and two unsuccessfully moved on. An article on the success of the project had previously featured in Connect.

Geraldine provided the forum with an outline of the role of Tenancy Support. Tenants with any issues surrounding their tenancy could receive tailored, one to one support either in their homes or at KBC offices, wherever they felt most comfortable. Partnership working was noted as being extremely important, with regular contact between Tenancy Support and the Citizen’s Advice Bureau, Community Law, Social Services, Kettering MIND and internal KBC departments such as Income and Debt. The forum noted that in June 2014, another Tenancy Support Worker had been employed and had rapidly become an integral part of the team.
The forum heard that Tenancy Support and Life Plan together offered a seamless service for customers and tenants, assisting them not only with maintaining their tenancies but also providing training and employment opportunities. The services helped customers manage their tenancies in a positive manner from the very beginning; whilst being aware that support was available should they require it. Engagement with other support services helped customers with their health and wellbeing such as providing assistance in registering with a GP. It was hoped that the service would provide customers with the confidence to move forward with learning on their own. 
The forum was advised that Tenancy Support and LifePlan worked together to provide excellent customer service whilst representing KBC in a positive manner. Both services were constantly looking to improve and develop their offer by listening and acting upon customer feedback. Word of mouth was noted as being very important to the number of referrals the services received. 
Leona and Geraldine were thanked for their attendance and the service they provided through Tenancy Support and LifePlan. 

14.TF.37
HRA CAPITAL PROGRAMME
Darren Ibell attended the meeting and provided a verbal update on the Capital Programme. 
The meeting heard that the Capital Programme was approximately 60% complete and was well on target to be completed by the end of the financial year. Huge progress had been made to sharpen contract management and the procurement process to obtain best value for the council.

Darren advised the forum that a large-scale piece of work was being undertaken to generate the production of a ten year investment plan. Original data levels had been insufficient to inform this process, so work had been carried out to examine KBC’s housing stock. To date, approximately 50% of stock data was now available to officers on KBC’s asset management system. This information enabled management to understand exactly what work was required, which then enabled the expenditure of the capital budget in the most appropriate areas. It was anticipated that this work could have a positive impact on repairs and void costs.
The meeting was advised that the work undertaken on the Homes for Future project was something to be proud of. The forum noted that in regard to the works on Addison Road, it was the first time a three stage procurement process had been utilised. It was further noted that the second phase of works would commence at the end of October and it was important to handle the complicated process in a manner that was sympathetic to tenant requirements. 
Details were provided to the meeting of a capital project at Hampden Crescent. The site comprised two blocks of 13 units located in a prominent area of Kettering and it was planned to create a further six units within each block, with a total investment of £2 million. A huge amount of work had been required to agree on a strategy and specification to benefit KBC in the long term. It was hoped that the first phase of works could commence on site in April 2015, pushing the Homes for the Future brand forward.  
The forum noted that changes to the housing finance system in 2012 had made forward planning possible as the council was no longer reliant on annual grants. A draft long-term capital programme would be brought to the meeting of the forum in December. 

14.TF.38
FENCING POLICY REVIEW
Maria Keane, Neighbourhood Services Manager attended the meeting and provided information on the review of the fencing policy for void and tenanted properties as well as communal areas. 
The forum was advised that the purpose of the Fencing Policy was to provide clarity, transparency, consistency and fairness in approach for tenants, prospective tenants and staff regarding the fencing of KBC housing stock.
The meeting heard that KBC was in a very competitive arena in terms of letting properties. Priority considerations included marketing, desirability and demand for properties. Accordingly, KBC had adopted a similar approach to that employed by estate agents when advertising council properties on Keyways, with greater emphasis on kerbside appeal, including fencing. External fencing was seen as being of great importance for family-type accommodation. 

The forum noted that once a property became void, a surveyor would attend and undertake a survey to identify boundary lines to clarify where responsibility lay with regard to fencing installation. Consultation would then take place with the Neighbourhood Services Team and any owner-occupiers affected. KBC had the power to enforce legal covenants if required, although extensive negotiations would always occur prior to the consideration of legal enforcement. 

If KBC had responsibility for a property boundary and fencing was required to be repaired or replaced, a robust system was in effect for the recharging of any works to the previous tenant. If a tenant had left without providing a forwarding address, a sub-account could be created to detail the recharge cost. If the same tenant subsequently attempted to re-register on Keyways, they would be restricted from doing so until the debt was paid. The surveyor would consider whether fencing work could wait, go on the cyclical programme or had to be done immediately. Any prospective tenant would be informed if the work was to be added to the cyclical work programme. 

KBC undertook like-for-like fencing replacement, with close-boarded six-foot fences erected in rear gardens. If an entire fence run was required along a boundary, then oak panel systems and gravel boards would be installed. The forum noted that front fencing was always a priority and chain-link or post-and-wire systems were not used by the council. 
The meeting was advised that for tenanted properties, tenants were responsible for the maintenance, repair and replacement of all fences, with the exception of those bordering a public footpath or highway. Vigilance of KBC staff and visitors was key to ensure damaged or missing fences were identified, and tenants informed of their responsibilities accordingly. If a fence was found to be in need of repair, the tenant would be contacted to undertake repairs, with enforcement of tenancy conditions if required. However, the meeting heard that sufficient opportunity was provided to tenants to complete necessary work without resorting to enforcement.
Fencing priorities for communal areas were the maintenance of public safety and enhancement of the aesthetic appearance of the property. Fencing requirements were identified during estate inspections or following reports from the general public. An urgent site visit would be undertaken following receipt of a report to ascertain whether fencing required emergency repair, responsive repair, or whether work could be added to the cyclical programme. 

The fencing policy provided the flexibility for action to be taken in exceptional circumstances. Fencing could be installed for vulnerable tenants following a multi-agency request, with ratification made by a chief officer. KBC would also install fencing for land bordering a public footpath or highway. The forum noted that with the exception of fencing required for void properties, funding for fencing was taken from the responsive repairs budget. Void property fencing was taken from the void budget.  

Clarification was sought by the forum on exactly where responsibility lay with regard to boundary fencing. It was considered that some tenants may be unaware of their responsibilities for maintenance and repair and the topic was considered to be a good subject for a future edition of Connect.
14.TF.39
CONNECT
Brian Kimpton reported that the current edition of Connect had recently been issued, with a meeting to be held on 13th October to discuss the production of the Christmas and New Year edition. 
Items suggested for inclusion in the next edition included:

· Promotion of the services provided by the KCU Charity, especially furniture recycling

· Advertising the Tenants’ Forum, with case studies provided to illustrate the achievements of the forum

· An article on the involvement of Jim French in the “Homes for the Future” works in Desborough. 

· Tenant responsibility for boundary fence maintenance and repair

· Gas Servicing
14.TF.40    
TENANT OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL
Martyn Lund reported that the panel had commenced the Repairs Reporting Review, with Jim French currently examining repair logs. Already the panel had noted a number of repairs that were tenant responsibility being undertaken by KBC. The panel were developing a work plan with a view to becoming more involved in the overview part of its role.
14.TF.41
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Darren Ibell raised the issued of Gas Servicing, noting that 22 warrants had recently been obtained for tenants who had failed to provide access for servicing of their gas boilers. The forum heard that this figure was far too high and the process of obtaining warrants was costly and time consuming. It was considered to be of vital importance to get the message out to all tenants that operatives required access to service appliances as KBC had a legal duty to protect the safety of their tenants. 

The meeting was advised that gas interval timers had been installed at the addresses of two persistent offenders. These devices would emit a beeping sound when the gas service was due and could temporarily disrupt the gas supply if no action was taken. This was seen as a positive step to tackle access issues with problematic tenants. It was considered that the topic of compulsory access for servicing of gas appliances would be a useful subject for a future edition of Connect. 

14.TF.42
PRIZE DRAW

The winner of the prize draw was Sandra Nash.
14.TF.43
DATE OF NEXT MEETING
It was noted that the date for the next meeting of the forum would be Thursday 13th November 2014. 
(The meeting started at 6.30pm and ended at 7.40pm)

Signed …………………………………………..

Chair
djp
Tenants Forum No. 1
09.10.14

